

RESPONSES TO INFORMATION REQUESTS (RIRs)

Search | About RIRs | Help

BGD100462.E

16 August 2005

Bangladesh: Situation of Buddhists, particularly in the areas of Chittagong and Dhaka; treatment by Muslim majority, Islamist groups, authorities and political parties; protection available (2003-2005)

Research Directorate, Immigration and Refugee Board, Ottawa

General Information

The Dhaka-based newspaper *The Independent* reported that, based on information shared during a meeting of members of the Buddhist community with government officials, there are more than 2 million Buddhists in Bangladesh (24 may 2005). However, according to BuddhaNet, an Australian-based non-profit organization that spreads the teachings of Buddha online (BuddhaNet n.d.a), in 2004 there were roughly one million Buddhists living in Bangladesh, principally in Chittagong, Chittagong Hill Tracts, Comilla, Cox's Bazar, Noakhali and Barisal (ibid. n.d.b). Chittagong Hill Tracts is home to 14 tribes of Sino-Tibetan origin known collectively as the Jummas, most of whom practise Buddhism (Global IDP Project 25 Feb. 2005, 20; SAFHR Apr. 2000). The 1991 national census showed that about 51 per cent of the population in the Hill Tracts were indigenous Jumma people while 48 per cent were Bengali (Global IDP Project 25 Feb. 2005, 20). According to government figures, the Muslim majority in Bangladesh has increased in number while the Hindu, Buddhist and Christian minorities have declined in recent years (*America* 15 Sept. 2003; *Guardian* 21 July 2003).

According to the International Religious Freedom Report 2004, the Bangladeshi government provides funds for the development and maintenance of Buddhist temples as well as other places of worship of the other principal religious groups in the country (15 Sept. 2004, sec. 2; see also U.S. 30 Apr. 2004). Major Buddhist and other religious festivals and holy days are also observed as national holidays (International Religious Freedom Report 2004 15 Sept. 2004, sec. 2). During their meeting with Prime Minister Khaleda Zia, the Buddhist community received assurances that the government would meet its requests for assistance in expanding the property of the Buddha Bihar located in Merul Budda in Dhaka and preserving Bihars in several parts of the country (The Independent 24 May 2005).

Treatment of Buddhists

Sources note that in recent years religious minorities in the country have faced an increasing number of attacks (AI 2005; *Economist* 29 Nov. 2003; *Guardian* 21 July 2003), which some say have been perpetrated by Islamic fundamentalist elements (ibid.; *Gulf News* 23 Feb. 2003; Global IDP Project 25 Feb. 2005, 5; *Time Asia* 28 Feb. 2005). According to local organizations, Bangladesh, which has a tradition of tolerance

towards minority groups (*Economist* 18 June 2005; *Guardian* 21 July 2003), is seeing a rise in Islamic fundamentalist activity (ibid.). This trend can reportedly be attributed to the Jamaat-e-Islami, a coalition partner in the government led by the Bangladesh Nationalist Party (BNP) (ibid.; *Gulf News* 23 Feb. 2003). According to sources, since 2001, the year the coalition government came to power, religious minorities-and Hindus in particular (Global IDP Project 25 Feb. 2005, 4-5)-have been targeted for discrimination, harassment and attacks (ibid.; *International Religious Freedom Report 2004* 15 Sep. 2004, sec. 2). Hindus, Christians and Buddhists have traditionally supported opposition political parties, including the Awami League, which lost the 2001 elections (Global IDP Project 25 Feb. 2005, 5). Reported incidents have included rape, looting and burning of homes, and forced evictions (ibid.).

In the northern region of Bangladesh, a militant group by the name of Jagrata Muslim Janata Bangladesh (JMJB) has claimed responsibility for a series of bombings and the killing of Hindus and Buddhists as well as Muslims considered "too lax" (*Time Asia* 28 Feb. 2005). Human rights activists allege that religious minorities are being driven out of the country through violence by groups wishing to turn Bangladesh into an Islamic state (*America* 15 Sept. 2003; see also *Gulf News* 23 Feb. 2003). Members of religious minorities have reportedly fled villages, particularly in the western region of the country, where the Jamaat-e-Islami party has many supporters (*Guardian* 21 July 2003; *Gulf News* 23 Feb. 2003).

In August 2003, a number of villages in the Mahalchari area of the Khagrachari District of the Chittagong Hill Tracts were allegedly burnt down by Bengali settlers, leaving two dead, several injured and nearly 1,500 tribal people homeless (AI 1 Mar. 2004; Global IDP Project 25 Feb. 2005; *The Independent* 25 Sep. 2003). Four Buddhist temples were reportedly damaged and nine women sexually assaulted (AI 1 Mar. 2004; *The Independent* 25 Sept. 2003).

The Daily Star reported in January 2005 that a growing number of families from the Buddhist Rakhain community of Kuakata in the south of Bangladesh have been forced from their land in the last three years by a group of influential Bengalis (4 Jan. 2005). Some of the families have moved to Cox' Bazar and Bandaran, and others still have returned to Arakan state in neighbouring Myanmar (*Daily Star* 4 Jan. 2005). Some Rakhains told *The Daily Star* that their community has experienced increased harassment since 2001 (ibid.).

Information on the situation or treatment of Buddhists in the Dhaka region could not be found among the sources consulted by the Research Directorate within time constraints.

Available State Protection

Government officials have argued that "Bangladesh is a picture of communal harmony" (*Economist* 29 Nov. 2003; see also U.S. 30 Apr. 2004). During a meeting with members of the Buddhist community, Prime Minister Khaleda Zia maintained that all Bangladeshis have the same rights, regardless of their faith (*The Independent* 24 May 2005). At the same meeting, Zia acknowledged that a segment of Bangladeshi society was inciting "hatred among people of various regions, religions and political beliefs'" (*The Independent* 24 May 2005). However, up until recently, her government had insisted that Islamic fundamentalists were not present in the country (*Economist* 18 June 2005; *Time Asia* 28 Feb. 2005). Still, in response to suggestions in the media that militancy and violence were on the rise, the police arrested several suspected militants and banned JMJB (ibid.) in a "half-hearted effort to eradicate it" (*Economist* 18 June 2005). The Awami League argues that the ruling party, the BNP, is "turn[ing] a blind eye to violence by Islamic extremists" (*Economist* 18 June 2005) and may not be able to

control "extremism" as a result of the party's ruling alliance with fundamentalist parties (*Time Asia* 28 Feb. 2005).

In August 2004, six people who had been accused in the murder of a Buddhist monk in Raozan in 2002 were sentenced to death by the First Additional District and Sessions Judge Court (*Law and Our Rights* 5 Sept. 2004). As at 5 September 2004, the sentence was pending approval of the High Court (ibid.). Gyanojyoti Mohathero was killed on 21 April 2002 at a monastery in Raozan (ibid.).

In the Kuakata district where Buddhist Rakhains claimed to have been driven off their land, the area deputy commissioner argued that both Bengalis and Rakhains had complained of land-grabbing and harassment, and that authorities took the allegations "very seriously" (*Daily Star* 4 Jan. 2005). Further information on state assistance available to victims of forced evictions could not be found among sources consulted.

According to witness testimonies given to Amnesty International (AI), police initially refused to accept complaints from tribal residents of the Mahalchari district of the Chittagong Hill Tracts whose homes were burned down or looted in August 2003 (AI 1 Mar. 2004). Police filed two cases against Bengalis in connection with the attacks only after a court order was issued (ibid.). Twenty-three days after the August 2003 incidents, *The Independent* reported that no government assistance had been extended to the tribal people (25 Sept. 2003). AI noted in its 2005 country report that there had been no independent inquiry launched into the attacks of August 2003 (AI 2005).

Further information on state protection available to Buddhists in Bangladesh could not be found among the sources consulted by the Research Directorate.

This Response was prepared after researching publicly accessible information currently available to the Research Directorate within time constraints. This Response is not, and does not purport to be, conclusive as to the merit of any particular claim for refugee protection. Please find below the list of additional sources consulted in researching this Information Request.

References

America: The National Catholic Weekly [New York]. 15 September 2003. "Activists Say Minority Religions Being Driven from Bangladesh." (Dialog)

Amnesty International (AI). 2005. "Bangladesh." *Amnesty International Report 2005*. http://web.amnesty.org/report2005/bgd-summary-eng [Accessed 10 Aug. 2005]

_____. 1 March 2004. "Chittagong Hill Tracts: A Call for Justice at Mahalchari." http://web.amnesty.org/library/index/engasa130032004> [Accessed 12 Aug. 2005]

BuddhaNet [Sydney]. N.d.a. "The Story of BuddhaNet." <http://www.buddhanet.net /about_bn.htm> [Accessed 11 Aug. 2005]

_____. N.d.b. "Buddhism in Bangladesh." <http://www.buddhanet.net/e-learning /buddhistworld/bangladesh-txt.htm> [Accessed 11 Aug. 2005]

The Daily Star [Dhaka]. 4 January 2005. Pinaki Roy. "Kuakata Rakhains Pushed out of Land." http://www.thedailystar.net/2005/01/04/d5010401044.htm

The Economist [London]. 18 June 2005. "State of Denial."

_____. 29 November 2003. "Bangladesh's Religious Minorities: Safe Only in the Departure Lounge."

Global IDP Project [Geneva]. 25 February 2005. "Profile of Internal Displacement: Bangladesh." http://www.idpproject.org [Accessed 10 Aug. 2005]

The Guardian [London]. 21 July 2003. John Vidal. "Rape and Torture Empties the Villages." http://www.guardian.co.uk/print/0,3858,4716480-103690,00.html [Accessed 10 Aug. 2005]

Gulf News. 23 February 2003. Al Madani, Abdullah. "Bangladesh Should Rein in the Extremists." (NEXIS)

The Independent [Dhaka]. 24 May 2005. "Buddhists Exchange Greetings with PM: None in Bangladesh is Minority - Khaleda." http://www.independent-bangladesh.com/news/may/24/24052005mt.htm> [Accessed 15 Aug. 2005]

_____. 25 September 2003. Audity Falguni. "Hill People's Tale of Woe: At Least 10 Women Gang Raped." (Human Rights Congress for Bangladesh Minorities Website) <http://hrcbm.org/NEWLOOK/hill_independent_092503.html> [Accessed 10 Aug. 2005]

International Religious Freedom Report 2004 (IRFR 2004). 15 September 2004. "Bangladesh." United States Department of State. Washington, D.C. <http://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/irf/2004/35514.htm> [Accessed 10 Aug. 2005]

Law and Our Rights [Dhaka]. 5 September 2004. No. 156. "Monk Murder Case." http://www.thedailystar.net/law/2004/09/01/week.htm> [Accessed 11 Aug. 2005]

South Asia Forum for Human Rights. April 2000. E-Briefs: Jumma People in Bangladesh. "Peace Process in Chittagong Hill Tracts." http://www.safhr.org/pdf/E_new2.pdf [Accessed 11 Aug. 2005]

Time Asia. 28 February 2005. Alex Perry. "Reining in the Radicals." http://www.time.com/time/asia/magazine/article/0,13673,501050307-1032429,00.html [Accessed 10 Aug. 2005]

United States. 30 April 2004. United States Commission on International Religious Freedom Rahman, Latifur. "Bangladesh: Protecting the Human Rights of Thought, Conscience, and Religion." Testimony prepared by Latifur Rahman. <http://www.uscirf.gov/events/hearings/2004/april/04302004_bangladesh.html> [Accessed 11 Aug. 2005]

Additional Sources Consulted

Internet sites, including: Bangladesh Human Rights Network, Center for Religious Freedom, Odhikar, United Kingdom Home Office.

The attached reproduction is a copy of an official work that is published by the Government of Canada. The reproduction has not been produced in affiliation with, or with the endorsement of the Government of Canada.



Important Notices